BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

June 7, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, June 7, 2005 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 



David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. (arrived late)



Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager



Additional Attendees:


Members of the Plymouth School Committee



Members of the Building Planning and Construction Committee



Members of the Planning Board

SWEARING IN

Town Clerk Laurence Pizer swore in the following officers: Captain Michael Belmont, Lieutenant Dana Flynn, Sargent Bruce McNamee, Sargent Robert Ferguson.

Chairman Tavares extended congratulations on behalf of the Board.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Parking Agreement – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Plymouth Development Corporation has executed the parking agreement with Central Parking for the management of public parking spaces within the Downtown/Waterfront area.  Full implementation of the parking related infrastructure (signage, meters) was set to be in place for July.

Forest Reserves – The Director of Public Works, Superintendent of Parks, Cemeteries and Recreation, Director of Planning and Development, Town Planner and Mr. Sylvia met with Robert O’Connor of the Executive Office for Environmental Affairs (EOEA) Office of Land Policy regarding EOEA’s initiative to designate forest reserves in Massachusetts.  Myles Standish State Forest was one of the areas proposed for such designation.

Mr. Sylvia included material provided by EOEA regarding the Forest Reserve initiative for your information.  The Forest Reserve concept is part of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Green Certification program.

EOEA plans to hold a public hearing on the Myles Standish reserve proposal this Fall.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

Challenge Grant – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Town of Plymouth and the Executive Office of Environmental Affairs had reached an agreement on the remaining $1.9 million dollars available to the Town under the Challenge Grant.  Under the agreement, the Selectmen will consider conveying a conservation restriction on the 188 acres purchased off of Old Sandwich Road (authorized by Town Meeting), currently held for general municipal purposes.  In exchange, the Town will receive approximately $500,000 of the $1.9 million in Fiscal Year 2005 with the remainder to be paid in subsequent fiscal years.  

Mr. Sylvia joined the Board of Selectmen in thanking our Director of Planning and Development and Town Planner for their efforts in this initiative as well as the Executive Office of Environmental Affairs.

Of particular note was the effort and advocacy displayed by our legislative delegation, Senator Murray, Representative O’Brien and Representative deMacedo in securing these funds.  Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager’s Office to send a letter of thanks to our legislative delegation

MBTA Advisory Board – Mr. Sylvia attended the MBTA Advisory Board meeting this morning in Boston as Plymouth’s representative.  Among the items discussed were the FY 2006 budget, an update on Commuter Rail Services and a briefing on the Governor’s Transportation Finance Commission (which is reviewing the Governor’s 30-year plan).

The overall increase in the MBTAs budget for Fiscal Year 2006 was $41,973,173, the majority of which comes from increases in wages and payroll taxes, pensions and healthcare costs.

LICENSES 

One Day Wine and Malt Liquor License

Holy Ghost Society of Plymouth, 13 So. Cherry Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for June 17, 2005 from 12:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. to be held at the Holy Ghost Field and Pavilion for their annual Holy Ghost Fiesta.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt Liquor License

Camp Bournedale, 110 Valley Road is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for June 18, 2005 from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. to be held at their function hall for a wedding.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

Eel River Beach Club, 110 Warren Avenue is requesting a one-day all alcohol liquor license for the following events:

6/18/05
Opening Cocktail Party 6:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m.

7/23/05
Adult Evening 6:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  They are non-profit.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Common Victualler (New)

Three Brothers Café

54 Main Street

Chris Janini

(Formerly Paulie’s Deli)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Class II Auto Dealer (New)

KMS Auto

43 State Road

James Kennedy, Jr.

Issuance of the above license is subject to applicant obtaining a bond and approval from the Building Department.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Junk Dealer (Renewal)

Dillon & Company

12 North Street

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Certificate of Deposit for Class II Auto Dealer

 Denis Candlen, 772 State Road is requesting to deposit collateral in the form of a certificate of deposit in lieu of a bond.  The certificate of deposit is for $25,000.00.

LICENSES (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

One Day All Alcohol License

The Arc of Greater Plymouth, 10 Cordage Park Circle, Suite 208 is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for June 20, 2005 from 7:00 p.m. until 8:30 p.m. for their Annual Meeting for Agency Membership to be held at the Loring Center.

Professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol, liquor liability is in place and the are of non-profit status.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

NSTAR 05-05 One petition proposing one joint pole location and the removal of one existing pole location on Samoset Street.  This is necessary to accommodate Walgreens parking lot.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the above petition and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Riptides LLC d/b/a Riptides Bar and Grill,  35 Main Street is requesting an extension of their closure for renovations.  They ran into delays but expect to complete renovations in approximately two months.  

Vice Chairman Malaguti commented that he had an issue with the length of time that this has taken. He commented that Mr. Chandler’s original request to close was in January and now it is June.  He commented that if this were the only establishment in town, we would be remiss in not having this license utilized.  

Mr. Philip Chandler, owner of Riptides, commented that it has taken a while to secure the financing and the zoning and building permits as well.  But the greatest amount of time was the financing. He commented that they are selling off portions of the building as well. 

Selectmen Schena asked what the impact would be if the Board denied the request.   Mr. Sylvia said that if they didn’t open they would be in violation.  Ken said he could understand what he is going through and the delays. Chairman Tavares didn’t think that Mr. Chandler would have it ready realistically until October 1.  Mr. Chandler agreed.   Chairman Tavares motioned that we extend until October 1 but if the work wasn’t done, then the Board would retract the license. There was no second to that motion.  Selectman Quintal abstained from the discussion. Selectman Schena said he would be more comfortable with August 31, so Anthony made the motion for August 31. Selectman Loewenberg seconded the motion.  The Board voted 3-1-1 and the motion carried.  Selectman Quintal abstained from the vote. 

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes –The minutes of May 24, 2005 were approved on a motioned from Selectman Schena and seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Resolution – The Board adopted a resolution in support of the Otis Air National Guard Base.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Vice Chairman Malaguti made the motion and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved. A proclamation would be sent out.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. David Buckman, Treasurer of July 4th Plymouth Inc., updated the Board on the fireworks fund.  He said that pledges have come forward and they signed with the Fireworks Company.  He commented that we still were short of funds and he was appealing to the printed press and airwaves press and the public at large for more pledges.  Please send pledges to July 4th Plymouth Inc., P.O. Box 1776, Plymouth, MA 02362.

Chairman Tavares explained that he had the opportunity to attend a concert given by the Swindon Male Choir at the Church of the Pilgrimage.  He mentioned that they gave the proceeds to July 4th Plymouth Inc. and they also gave us the coat of arms from the city.  He thanked them on behalf of the Board.

Ms. Linda Legay, a board member of Parting Ways, read the invitation, which invited the Selectmen to a celebration honoring four soldiers who fought in the American Revolution.  She explained that there would be a ceremony on June 18th at noon and a reception following in Cordage Park. A Plymouth South High School DECA student and William Battles III spoke on behalf of Parting Ways.

Mr. Sean Dodgson, resident, thanked the Board and everyone involved for marching in the Memorial Day Parade.

Gerre Hooker, Cedarville Steering Committee, asked the Board if they could direct residents to clean up their land along Nameloc Road, as the situation there is getting deplorable. Chairman Tavares asked the Town Manager to schedule this as a future docket item. 

JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD, AND BUILDING PLANNING AND CONSTRUCTION COMMITTEE

Chairman Tavares began the discussion with identifying the purpose of the discussion.  He explained that he asked everyone here to discuss the situation with Plymouth North High School.  

Mr. Barry Haskell, Superintendent of Schools, responded that he would like to talk about high school space in the Town of Plymouth.  He said that the High School problem is greater than just Plymouth North.  He said that Plymouth South High School had also received a warning based on inadequate facilities, reduction of elective courses, and also significant budget cuts in those areas. He explained we are using non-classroom areas for classrooms and there is too much overcrowding.  He commented that there was a significant need for more space. 

Mr. Paul McAlduff, Chairman of the Building, Planning & Construction Committee, responded that the school was surely in need of repair but when a third school was proposed, the town didn’t want three football teams, baseball teams etc.  He proposed building a single high school, centrally located in Plymouth and selling off the others for municipal use in other areas, however no matter what we decide we need to connect the sewer line to the school.

JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD, AND BUILDING PLANNING AND CONSTRUCTION COMMITTEE (continued)

Mr. Nick Filla, Chairman of the Planning Board, agreed with the Building Planning and Construction Committee that a central high school, campus style was the best alternative.

Mr. Frank Turso, Chairman of the School Committee, explained that they were very happy to finally get this discussion started. Selectman Schena asked how the Building Planning and Construction Committee came to their conclusion.  Paul said they had worked closely with the Planning Board on a potential site for a new high school site and the geographic center of town was Plymouth South High School.  Mr. Haskell said the School Committee as well had looked at all the viable options for a high school. 

Chairman Tavares said that we needed to come to an agreement between the Boards and then go out and evaluate the options as he did not want to see the town divided up more.  He said that one high school made a lot of sense. 

After a lengthy discussion there was a general consensus by the Selectmen, Planning Board, School Committee and Building, Planning and Construction Committee about exploring the concept of one high school.  They also agreed that they would be open to all scenarios and not commit themselves to only one.

A discussion also ensued regarding the creation of a subcommittee comprised of two or three members of each committee/board to attend to discuss the high school situation.  Chairman Tavares, Vice Chairman Malaguti and Selectman Quintal felt that we needed all members of the committees to be present.  Selectman Loewenberg and Selectman Schena thought that having two members would be sufficient to report back to their respective committees. 

Chairman Tavares asked for a motion on this subject.  Mr. McAlduff made a motion that all members of all three boards meet together once a month for the foreseeable future with the understanding that this issue could be revisited.  Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  It was unanimously voted by all Boards.  

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS 

Crosswalks – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked for a report on the painting of the crosswalks from George Crombie.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Mr. Crombie, DPW Director, was working on it. 

Letter – Vice Chairman Malaguti commented on the letter they received in response to Mr. Routhier, Harbor Master.  It was a letter of positive recognition. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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